
ACCESS ROAD
continued on page 2 

U.S. Postage
PAID

Boston, MA 
Permit No. 55800

PRSRT STD
ECRWSS

January 10, 2025

CROSSTOWN ADS & BUSINESS NEWS

SOUTH EDITION: Charlton, Dudley & Webster

10%
OFF

TAKE

YOUR NEXT SERVICE VISIT
OF $50 OR MORE.

Must present coupon at write-up.
Valid until 03.31.2021

WHITINSVILLE  |  WEBSTER

(508) 499-3510
harbroauto.com/service

Valid until 1.31.2025

MILL RENOVATION
continued on page 2 

CHARLTON
continued on page 3 

Stevens Mill renovation project 
on Dudley Selectmen agenda 
Jan. 27
Representatives of Stevens Mill 

Owner, LLC are joining the 
Dudley Board of Selectmen 

meeting on January 27 with an up-
date on the mill renovation project 
expected to begin in the spring 
of 2025. Residents with questions 
about the mill project are encour-
aged to attend this meeting. 

The project had its beginning 
in August 2020 when Stevens Mill 
Owner LLC of Columbia, SC, 
bought the 6.95-acre property and 
its 267,000-square-foot mill at 8 
Mill Street. 

Project developer Camden 

Management Partners, who 
holds Stevens Mill Owner LLC, 
proposed a $43 million plan to 
renovate the mill. 

The plan approved by the Dud-
ley Planning Board in May 2022 
detailed a mixed-use development 
in the historic Stevens Mill to con-
tain 159 market rate apartments, 
including 16 affordable units, and 
5,600 square feet of commercial 
space. 

The groundbreaking was set for 
spring 2024, but high interest rates 
coupled with the continued high 
costs of construction nationwide 

have created a multi-million-dollar 
shortfall in the developer’s budget, 
thereby causing the delay of con-
struction. The $43 million project 
cost is now reported to be more 
than $60 million. 

Stevens Linen Assoc., Inc. 
dominated one of the region’s old-
est industries from 1850 to 1950. 
Incorporated by Henry Hale Ste-
vens in 1846, Stevens Linens began 
production in a mill built in 1812 
at the corner of Ardlock Place and 

Webster Access Road to 
Dr. Sharma’s Housing 
Development has 
Gone to Court
BY JANET STOICA
jstoica@TheYankeeXpress.com

There is a dispute between 
a Connecticut housing 
development site owned by 

Dr. Ishwara Sharma, a retired 
cardiologist, and the Town of 
Webster, Massachusetts. The 
housing development site located 

in the town of Thompson, Con-
necticut and does not have its 
own access road in Connecti-
cut. Rather, developers seek to 
use Brian Avenue in Webster 
located off McGovern Lane near 
the Harrington/UMass hospital 

campus as access. Brian Avenue 
is a short and well-worn road, as 
is McGovern Lane, that would 
be inevitably reduced to rubble 
and require new paving and 
restoration if heavy construction 
vehicles, dump trucks, and the 
like were allowed to traverse its 
pavement in addition to antici-

pated new homeowner access. 
Webster taxpayers would have 
to pay for a new access road for 

Charlton Fire Station Project Moves Forward, 
Town Hall Service 
Counters, Permitting 
Guidebook and More
BY JANET STOICA
jstoica@TheYankeeXpress.com

Charlton Town Administrator, 
Andrew Golas, has released 
his January 2025 list of 

updates and projects.  “Our fire 

station project continues to move 
forward quickly,” he said. “We 
should be receiving general con-
tractor bids by January 17 with 
sub-bids received on December 
27, 2024 that were released to 
general contractors. The sub-bids 

appeared budget-favorable and 
the school district property con-
veyance to the town is currently 
on Governor Maura Healey’s desk 
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ED STEARNS DRESSED MEATS
27 Worcester Rd. (Rt. 20)  508-248-7866

HEARING AIDS
We help you bring your hearing back to life

Jim & Ralph - CT Licensed and 
Board Certified Hearing 
Instruments Specialists

Call today to schedule 
your Hearing Evaluation
and FREE Better Hearing 

Test Drive.

HEARING CARE CENTERS
800-835-2001 • PUTNAM, CT

www.amplisound.com

Let us check your Medicare supplement 
for hearing aid coverage. We are a provider 

for most major insurance companies.

Mill Road. 
Its foremost structure, known as 

“The Main Mill,” was constructed 
of locally quarried granite block 
between 1861 and 1864. 

In time, its two seven-story 
towers stood over what became the 
largest of five mill villages in Dud-
ley. The now historic mill on the 
east side of town ceased operations 
in the mid-20th century and, with 
the exception of a short-lived flea 
market, has been vacant since.

Today, it is said to be the only 
remaining example of a linen 
manufacturing plant in the United 
States. 

While the developer works to 
launch construction, the grant-
funded infrastructure improve-
ments to the neighborhood around 
the mill are on schedule. Work to 
install new water and sewer lines, 

realign road intersections and 
install sidewalks has paused for 
the winter months and are set to 
continue in the spring.

future Thompson residents who, 
obviously, would not be taxed, 
leaving as Webster residents are 
who live along Brian Avenue and 
McGovern Lane to pick up the 
bill.  

“Thompson would benefit 
nicely from this construction 
project,” stated Webster Town 
Administrator Rick LaFond. 
“They would receive the taxes 
from the properties constructed, 
but Webster would suffer by 
having to maintain the roadways 

accessing the Thompson hous-
ing development site. Currently, 
emergency response vehicles 
from Webster would be those to 
have access to the property.”  

Because Webster was never 
notified of the project before the 
Thompson Planning Board’s ap-
proval of same, the town has two 
appeals pending in the Connecti-
cut court system. Dr. Sharma has 
re-applied for a special permit 
before the court cases have been 
resolved. It is the same applica-
tion that the Thompson Planning 
Board had approved but issued 
despite the fact that Thompson 
never met the abutter’s notice 

requirements. The Thompson 
Planning Board failed to notify 
Webster before their public hear-
ing regarding the construction 
site.  

When Webster officials learned 
of the housing development proj-
ect and the fact that there is no 
access to the site except through 
its streets, concrete barriers 
were placed at the end of Brian 
Avenue to prevent construction 
from proceeding before a court 
decision had been rendered. It 
appears that a simple remedy 
would be for Dr. Sharma to seek 
Connecticut roadway easements 
through Thompson Road in 
Thompson. The current project is 
not in compliance with Webster’s 
zoning laws. 

The town is very much con-

cerned about the negative impact 
to McGovern Lane and Brian 
Avenue. Heavy construction vehi-
cles on the fragile asphalt would 
turn into a nightmare for Webster 
taxpayers who would have to foot 
the bill for new repaving without 
the benefit of tax funding. All 
Webster taxpayers would be bur-
dened with paying for new road 
construction, most likely requir-
ing a tax increase for all Webster 
taxpayers. The additional tax 
load would pay for maintaining 
the roadways leading to a private 
investor’s housing construction 
project. It would certainly be in 
Webster taxpayers’ interest to let 
the town of Thompson’s Planning 
Board know of their concerns 
about Webster’s potential road-
way damages if such a construc-

tion project were to come to pass. 
Pavement damage increases 

rapidly with higher truck axel 
loads and actually increases 
faster than the loads increase. 
A nine-ton axel construction 
truck causes about 10 times more 
damage than a five-ton axel load 
according to the International 
Journal for Research in Applied 
Science and Engineering Tech-
nology. With this type of heavy 
tonnage on Brian Avenue and 
McGovern Lane, the roads would 
most likely be reduced to rubble 
in a very short period of time 
necessitating new paving paid for 
by all Webster taxpayers for the 
benefit of the private investor as 
well as a real estate tax benefit to 
the town of Thompson.        
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308 Main Street
 East Brookfield 

 774-449-8333 
 308lakeside.com

Casual Waterfront  
Dining on Lake Lashaway

Please call 774-449-8333 for reservations,  
take-out or reserve online 308lakeside.com

OPEN 6 DAYS A WEEK  
11 - CLOSE 

CLOSED MONDAYS

Please visit our website 
or Facebook page  
for our full menu. 

Friday Acoustics 
1-13 JEFF ANDERSON
1-20 STEPHEN GEORGE
1-27 JOE MACY
2-3 ASHLEY HENSEL 

Make your 
Valentines 

Day 
reservations 

now! 

Casual WaterfrontCasual Waterfront

Dining on lake lashaWayDining on lake lashaWay

OPEN 6 DAYS A WEEK 11-CLOSEOPEN 6 DAYS A WEEK 11-CLOSE
CLOSED MONDAYSCLOSED MONDAYS

Please visit our website or Facebook page for our full menu.Please visit our website or Facebook page for our full menu.

308 308 Main street, east BrookfielDMain street, east BrookfielD

774-449-8333 • 774-449-8333 •  308 308LAKESIDE.COMLAKESIDE.COM

Please call 
774-449-8333 

for reservations,
take-out or 

reservation online
 308lakeside.com

800-605-9030   508-987-8600
www.countrysidedoors.com    email: countrysidedoors@aol.com

430 Main St., Oxford, MA

Sales • Service • Installation

We repair all makes and models of Garage Doors and 
Electric Openers Renew your home’s appeal Renew your home’s appeal 

with a new garage door. with a new garage door. 
Many new styles and colors Many new styles and colors 

to choose from.to choose from.

- Commercial and Residential -

Visit our display by appointment

Economy Canvas & Awning Co.Economy Canvas & Awning Co.
Retractable & Stationary Awnings

Boat & Truck Covers and 
Related Products

508-765-5921
www.EconomyCanvasAndAwning.comwww.EconomyCanvasAndAwning.com

• Full Awning Service - 
Installation, Removal & Cleaning

• Manufacture & 
Repair All Canvas Products

Pool Cover 
Repairs

Over 34 years of service 
in the community

115 Hamilton St., Southbridge, MA

The Dudley Senior Center 
welcomes the New Year 
with programs and events

January 16: Memory Café from 
12- 2 p.m. Start the New Year with 
songs and dancing. Lunch will be 
homemade soup with plain pizza 
and assorted desserts at a cost of 
$5 per person. Please RSVP for 
this event. 

January 22: Potluck Lunch of 
turkey, mashed potatoes, gravy, 
cranberry sauce with vegetables 
and desserts at a cost of $5 per per-
son. Please RSVP for this event. 

Monthly activities at Dudley 

Senior Center: Tuesdays at 1 p.m. 
Pitch League; Wednesday at 11:30 
a.m. the Dudley Senior Center 
Knitting group; Tri Valley lunches 
served Monday and Thursday. The 
Book Club is reading “Someone 
Else’s Shoes” by Jo Jo Moyes. The 
discussion date will be determined. 

The Senior Center is closed 
January 20, 2024. 

For all reservations, please call 
508-949-8015 or sign up in the 
Senior Center.

awaiting her approval. This ap-
proval will resolve any delays in 
finalizing a general contractor’s 
agreement.”

 Additionally, a quote request 
for Town Clerk and Town Ad-
ministrator offices’ installation 
of service counters has been re-
leased as well as ADA (American 
Disabilities Act) improvements 
to the existing counters at the 
Treasurer/Collector & Asses-
sors’ offices. Bids will be due by 
January 23. Once a contractor is 
selected, each office will have the 
opportunity to schedule instal-
lation in the best way possible to 
least impact day-to-day opera-
tions. 

“The Town Administrator’s 
office has taken quick action and 
has already been reorganized 
by Mary and Chelsea to accom-
modate the upcoming improve-
ments,” said Golas. “Our town 
permit guidebook is in process of 
final revisions and I would like to 
thank Curt for taking the lead on 
putting this manual together.”

Bids for the # 2 Schoolhouse 
Repair Project have been put out 
and the work is scheduled to be 
completed before June 30, 2025.  
Bid documents are available 
through the Town Administra-
tor’s office. “Our town permit 
guidebook is in process of final 
revisions and I would like to 
thank Curt for taking the lead 
on putting this manual together,” 
stated the town administrator.

Mr. Golas also thanked all 

departments who have submit-
ted their annual budgets. This 
information will be compiled 
and placed into a master budget 
format awaiting state budget 
numbers. He awaits potential 
new costs for health insurance as 
the state has projected a “cau-
tious” revenue projection head-
ing into this year. Conservative 
projections are forecast as budget 
planning begins. “With the 
creation of the Facilities Depart-
ment in last year’s budget, this 
year we are looking to centralize 
facility maintenance in certain 
areas such as generator mainte-
nance and pest control. These are 
two areas that we would like to 
centralize town wide,” he said.

“I would also like to con-
gratulate Rob Barton on his new 
appointment as our Fire Chief 
effective December 23, 2024 
upon the retirement of Chief Ed 
Knopf. Best wishes and success 
to him and our fire department,” 
said Golas.     

Golas also updated about 
Charlton’s ADA Self Evalua-
tion and Transition Plan and 
how they are working with The 
Center for Living & Working. 
The Center is currently conduct-
ing evaluations of all municipal 
buildings for ADA accessibility. 
He also mentioned the Town 
Hall’s roof leaks in the south 
wing. Roofing contractors have 
been contacted to make tempo-
rary repairs. The roof is over 25 
years old and replacement costs 
will be placed on the town’s long-
term capital list. 

 

Dudley PD Toy Drive
About a week before Christmas, members of the Dudley Police Department handed out toys to over 

36 families that asked for assistance the holiday season. The department thanked Jimmy’s Pizza, 
Spencer Bell Construction, Nichols College, Shepherd Hill Regional High School, the Hull family, 

the Budzynkiewicz family, the Hayes family, the Ferland family, the Grant family, and other residents who 
donated towards the toy drive. Your generosity has helped over 90 children. This year’s toy drive was coor-
dinated by Sgt. Keith Remillard and Officer Luis Pacheco. 
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Experienced Adult Day Health Program 
serving your community since 1985

Family Owned and Operated 

10 Cudworth Road •  Webster, MA 01570
508-949-3598 

 www.accorddaycenter.com

Proven and reliable partner in assisting 
families with their individual situations
Offering Skilled Nursing, Personal Care, 

Case Management,  Recreational 
Programming, and Transportation Services 

in a secure facility. Stay healthy, socialize, make friends!

TESTIMONIAL: “When my mother’s dementia progressed to the point that 
she was no longer able to live by herself; I was in desperate need of help and 
found it with the folks at Accord.  -Marcia T

Structured Programming 
Cognitive and gross motor recreational programming including:  

Baking Club, Bowling League, Live Entertainment  
For Spring/Summer: Garden Club

10 Cudworth Road, Webster, MA 01570
508-949-3598

Family Owned and Operated offering the following:Family Owned and Operated offering the following:
• Secure, Safe, Clean and Homey Environment 
• Air Purification System: Covid-19 Mitigation 
• Nursing & Personal Care
• Medication Administration
• Recreation: Social Groups, 
 Exercise, Current Events, 
 Gross motor/Cognitive Games, 
 Music, Bowling, Billiards
• Nutritional Meals
• Transportation Services 
 (DOOR TO DOOR)

Adult Day Health Program serving your communityAdult Day Health Program serving your community

www.accorddaycenter.com

Assisting 
Families for 

38 years

Gift Shop & Studio 75 Workshops

75 Main St., Webster, MA  774-452-6020

and  Moreand  More

Follow us on Facebook and get updates on events 

Burlap to Boards offers a creative Burlap to Boards offers a creative 
studio workshop for people to studio workshop for people to 

come together, connect and create come together, connect and create 
with family and friends.with family and friends.

CAPITOL SIDING & HOME CAPITOL SIDING & HOME 
IMPROVEMENT COMPANY, INC.IMPROVEMENT COMPANY, INC.

TONI FACCHINI
toni@capitolsiding.com
www.capitolsiding.com

Custom Exteriors • Vinyl Siding • Roofing
Replacement Windows • Seamless Gutters

30 Auburn Street
Auburn, MA 01501

Tel. 508-832-5981

Dudley’s energy aggregation program on track 
for April start up 
The town’s first electricity aggre-

gation program was developed 
by Town Administrator Jona-

than Ruda to reduce energy costs 
for Dudley residents. Mr. Ruda 
worked with a municipal aggrega-
tion consultant, Colonial Power 
Group, Inc., and the state Depart-
ment of Energy Resources to build 
a public aggregation in compliance 
with state law. 

The purpose of the plan is to 
represent Dudley residents in 
competitive markets to negotiate 
rates for electricity. In doing so, it 
brings together the buying power 
of more than 11,900 consumers to 
provide reduced energy costs for 
residents. It further enables the 
town to take greater control of its 
energy options, which includes 
the ability to pursue price stability, 

savings opportunities and the 
amount of renewable energy 
procured. 

At a Board of Selectmen’s 
meeting December 30, 
representatives of Colonial Power 
said residents can expect to receive 
mailers in February that will ex-
plain the program and its options. 

Residents who are presently 
under contract with a third-party 

supplier, they said, may join the 
town program but suggests first 
checking with the supplier regard-
ing possible fees for early contract 
termination. 

Residents who do not have a 

third-party supplier and 
do not decline the ser-
vice when offered in the 
February mailing will be 
automatically enrolled in 

the town aggregate program and 
may opt out at any time without 
fees or hassles. 

The program start up is set to 
begin in April. 

Webster Senior Center
5 Church St., Webster
508-949-3845
Monday- Friday 9 a.m. - 4 p.m., 

with every first Thursday 9 a.m.- 

7 p.m.
You do not have to be a resi-

dent of Webster to participate in 
our activities and programs. All 

Seniors are welcome. Tri-Valley 
Lunches are served on Tuesdays, 
Wednesdays, Thursdays and Fri-
days at 11:30 am. Please call the 
center at least forty-eight hours 
in advance to reserve or cancel 
your meal. A $3donation is ap-
preciated. All meals include milk, 
bread, and fruit or dessert. 

Need Transportation? Contact 
SCM Elderbus at 1-800-321-0243 
at least two business days in ad-
vance to schedule transportation.

Elderbus is available Mondays-
Fridays 8:30 am- 3pm. Fuel As-
sistance is returning to the Senior 
Center. Worcester County Action 
Council (WCAC)will be here 
every other Thursday from 9:30 
am- 2:30 pm. Please call WCAC 
for an appointment, 508-754-
1176.

The Bomba Beauty Salon is at 
the Webster Senior Center! Call 
508-341-8724 for an appoint-
ment. Bomba Beauty Salon is 
open for walk in appointments 
on Wednesdays from 10 a.m.- 1 
p.m. Also Tuesdays, Thursdays 
and Fridays by appointment only 
from 10 a.m.- 3 p.m. Please call 

508-341-8724 to schedule an ap-
pointment.

We are now offering Movie 
Matinees every Wednesday at 1 
p.m.! Popcorn is provided. No 
registration needed. The movie 
January 15 is Mr. Smith Goes to 
Washington”, January 22 is ”Indi-
ana Jones and the Raiders of the 
Lost Ark”, January 29 is “Rescued 
by Ruby.”

The first Thursday of every 
month we will be open until 7 
p.m. with entertainment start-
ing at 5:45 p.m. Chair Dancing 
Exercise classes with Forty Ar-
royo are the perfect workout for 
any fitness ability! The cost is a 
recommended $3 donation per 
class. Classes are on Mondays, 
and Wednesdays at 9:30 a.m.

Mondays: Knitting/Crochet 
Social 10 a.m.- 12p.m.

Tuesdays: Bingo starts prompt-
ly at 1p.m. Please plan to arrive 
by 12:30 p.m. to allow time to buy 
your bingo sheets. Bingo sheets 
are not sold after 12:45 pm. 

Do you like to play Cribbage?
Thursdays: Our weekly Crib-

bage group meets weekly at 1 
p.m.

Calling card players or inter-
ested persons to the Webster 

Senior Center! Come join us for 
six-card or thirteen-card pitch! 
Six-card 

Wednesdays : Six card pitch 
meets at 1 p.m. 

Thursdays: 13-card pitch meets 
at 1 p.m.

Fridays: Mahjongg group 
meets at 1p.m. Beginners wel-
come!

The Worcester County Sheriff 
’s Office House Numbering 
Program

will create a custom wooden 
sign with your house number 
free of

charge. One sign per senior 
household.

Please contact the Webster 
Senior Center at 508 - 949-3845

if you are interested in having a 
house number sign made for you.

Senior SAFE is a program 
that supports fire and life safety 
education

for seniors. The Webster Fire 
Dept. will do a home visit to 
ensure that you have the correct 
smoke and CO2 alarms, and that 
they are working properly. This 
is at no cost to you! All you have 
to do is give them a call at (508) 
949-3875.
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508-248-1188 SAME DAY 
SERVICE

Mon. & Tues. 9 AM - 6 PM,  Wed. 9 AM - 5 PM, Thurs. 9 AM - 7 PM,  Fri. 9 AM - 5 PM and Sat. 9 AM - 2 PM.

109-6 Masonic Home Rd., Charlton, MA 01507
www.charltonoptical.com

R.D.O. PETER MALY • DR. RENEE GOMEZ 
 DR. JENNA LAROCQUE

99  Years In A Row!Years In A Row!

2024

2023 2022 2021 2020 2019 2018 2017 2016

Left to Right: Lauryn, Shannon, John, Emily, Gina, R.D.O. Peter, Lynda, Dave, Dr. Renee Gomez, April, Dr. Jenna Larocque

•Eye Glasses •Eye Exams •Contacts

99 9 YEARS 9 YEARS 
IN A ROW!IN A ROW!

Pearle Crawford Library January Events
40 Schofield Ave., Dudley
508-949-8021

Event calendar at www. craw-
fordlibrary.org The library will 
be closed on Monday, January 20 
inobservance of Martin Luther 
King Jr. Day. 

Mondays in January
Gentle Yoga 10 – 11 a.m. Join 

our new yoga instructor Pa-
tricia, for a traditional “on the 
mat” yoga class with chair yoga 
modifications. This truly is a 
one size fits all class. Bring your 
own mat. Wear layers, do not eat 
heavily 1.5-2 hours before class. 
Registration is required to receive 
weather cancellation notifica-
tions.

Tuesdays in January 
1 p.m. Movies at the Pearle! 

This month’s theme is:Books we 
love that were

made into movies we love.
January 14: Princess Bride
January 21: The Devil Wears 

Prada
January 28: The Notebook
No registration required.
Monday, January 13  
1:15 p.m.
Friends of the Library Monthly 

Meeting. Join the Friends of the 
Library for the monthly meeting!

Thursday, January 16   
10:30-11:30 a.m.
A representative from the of-

fice of State Rep. John Marsi will 
be here to respond to any of your 
questions and concerns.

Saturday, January 18
10-11 a.m.
Community Yoga with Erin. 

Traditional “on the mat” yoga 
class with 15 minute relaxation 
at the end. Bring your own mat. 
Wear layers, do not eat heav-
ily 1.5-2 hours before class. No 
registration required.

Thursday, January 23
6-7:30 p.m.
Lotus Flower Lantern Craft
Join us to make a traditional 

Korean lotus lantern, learn about 
the lotus and  the lantern festival, 
and finish up by learning a little 
about Korean customs at the end 
of the class. The Korean Spirit 
and Culture Promotion Project 
members will give step-by-step 
instructions on making a lovely 
lotus flower lantern using colored 
paper and wireframes. All mate-
rials are supplied.

Ages 17 + please. Registration 
is required.

Thursday, January 23
6-7:30 p.m.
Crawford Library Book Group. 

The book we are reading is “Un-
wind” by author Neil Shuster-

man. Books are available at the 
circulation desk for checkout one 
month prior to discussion. No 
registration required.

Thursday, January 30
6 p.m.
Literacy Volunteers of South 

Central MA information session 
for volunteers.

Wednesdays @ 1:30
Quilting Group.  Are you a 

quilter? Would you like to learn 
how to be one?

All skill levels are welcome to 
this informal group. Bring your 
projects and join the fun! No 
registration required.

Thursday 5:30-7:30 p.m. and 
Friday 10 a.m. -12 p.m.

Knit & Crochet Group
All stitchers are welcome for 

this informal group. Bring your 
project and enjoy the company! 
No registration required.

Thursdays, 6:00-7:30
Dungeons & Dragons Game. 

Come play the world’s number 
one role playing game. This pro-
gram is geared towards kids and 
teens that are looking to learn 
more about playing and some 
short adventures!

No registration required.
Storytimes at the Pearle, 10 

-10:45 a.m.
Registration not required. 

Siblings always welcome!
Tuesday-Pre-K Power (best for 

ages 3-5)
Wednesday-Toddler Time (best 

for ages 0-3)
Friday-Open Baby Play (best 

for ages 0-12 months pre-walk-
ers) 

Wiggles & Giggles for Littles
Monday, January 13, 27, and 

Feb. 3, 10 (no session on 1/20) 10 
-10:30 a.m.

YFCP is pleased to offer a 
free five –week music series for 
children, ages 6-24 months with 
a parent/caregiver. Ms. Laine 
will introduce music, movement, 
musical instruments and stories 
to your little ones. Registration 
required. Please note: you are 
registering for a five-week series.

Wiggles & Giggles for chil-
dren ages 2 – 5 years  10:45 – 
11:45 a.m. 

Monday, January 6, 13, 27, and 
Feb. 3, 10 (no groups on 1/20)

Kids will sing, move, play mu-
sical instruments, learn rhythm 
and listen to stories. Siblings are 
welcome. Registration required. 
Please note: you are registering 
for a five-week series.

Monday, January 13, 6 p.m.
Guest Reader Story Times 

withMason Road School teacher, 
Dawn Faubert. Join Mrs. Faubert 
for a winter story and fun craft!

Thursday, January 16 6-6:45 
p.m.

Pokemon Club. Join us for 
Pokemon Club! Each month 
we will have exciting crafts and 
activities! Best for ages 6 and up. 
No registration required. This is 
not a drop off program.
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Dudley Woman’s Club 
Holiday Donations
Continuing an annual tradi-

tion, DWC members donated 
more than 600 food items 

valued at $1,844 to assemble 30 
Holiday Gift Baskets for local vet-
erans, who needed a bit of help 

stocking the pantry and putting 
a holiday meal on the table. The 
club delivered the 30 baskets to 
Webster-Dudley Veteran’s Agent 
Stephen P. Rogerson, who ar-
ranged delivery to those in need.

The DWC membership of more 
than 65 women of various ages 

and backgrounds from Dudley, 
Webster, Southbridge, Charlton, 
Uxbridge, Millbury and several 
Northern Connecticut towns 
work together to uplift and sup-
port our communities. For more 
information, please visit www.
dudleywomansclub.org.

V  A  P  O  R
772 Quinebaug Rd., Quinebaug, CT 06262

(860) 497-0097
ExileVaporCT@gmail.com

Conveniently located a few hundred feet from the MA border

Always fully stocked with FLAVORED
dispos, e-liquid and ALL coils and pods!

Same great service and knowledge as my
previous store, Bay State Vapor from Auburn, MA

Serving this area with the finest steak and seafood for over 65 years

 Mon. 4-9pm; Wed. & Thurs. 11:30am-9pm;
 Fri. & Sat. 11:30am-10pm; and Sun. 12-9pm

508-478-0871 • 11 Uxbridge Rd. ~ Rt. 16 Mendon
See Our Menu on our website
www.nesteakandseafood.com or on Facebook

Casual Elegant Dining and Banquets

TRY OUR FAMOUS Cinnamon Rolls & Chowder

PRIME RIB AND STEAKS
Prepared over our open pit

FRESH SEAFOOD & LIVE LOBSTERS
CHICKEN & PASTA DISHES 

APPETIZERS, SALADS
COMBINATION DINNERS 

AND KID’S MEALS

New England 
Steak & Seafood Restaurant

• FREE ESTIMATES
• GENERAL CARPENTRY
• DRY WALL REPAIR
• RENOVATIONS

MA# 155844   INSURED
CALL (508) 904-9728  DUDLEY, MA

ALL TYPES OF REPAIRS  • IN & OUT
NO JOB IS TOO SMALLNO JOB IS TOO SMALL

Fred D. Giovaninni
HANDYMAN SERVICE

• ITEMS ASSEMBLED
• INTERIOR PAINTING
• ETCETERA....

Members of the Dudley Woman's Club with Veteran's Agent Stephen P. Rogerson.

Quabbin, Then and Now: A Photography Presentation
On Saturday, January 11, from 

11 a.m. -12:30 p.m.  Dale 
Monette of North Quabbin 

Photography will present “Quab-
bin, Then and Now.” Dale has 
taken Department of Conserva-
tion and Recreation (DCR) im-
ages from the Quabbin Reservoir 
archives taken in the mid 1930’s of 

the construction of the Quabbin 
Reservoir and recreated these 
photographs from the same loca-
tion in present day settings. Come 
see how the houses and scenes 
looked during the construction 
period of the Quabbin compared 
to what it looks like now some 
80 years later. Many never seen 

before images from the DCR 
Archives are included in this pro-
gram. You will also see pictures of 
what everyday life was like living 
in the four Quabbin Valley towns 

that would soon be no more. 
Free and open to the public, but 
registration is requested. Please 
visit charltonlibrary.org (event 
calendar) to register.

Charlton Public Library is 
located at 40 Main Street in 
Charlton, Massachusetts. Ad-
ditional parking available across 
Main Street at Town Hall.
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WHY SMALL LOAD CONCRETE?
• Buy ONLY what you need/metered pours
• Less Expensive than mixing it by hand
• Custom Mix / Pour on the job site
• Cost Effective • No Waste 
• 1 Yard Minimum
• Winter rates in effect

34 Providence Road, Sutton, MA
www.smallloadconcrete.com

Custom Concrete - Metered PoursCustom Concrete - Metered Pours
CONCRETE APPLICATIONS
• Patios
•Pads for AC units, Sheds, Hot Tubs, Etc.
•Footings
•Retaining Walls
•Walkways/Sidewalks
•Curbing
•Steps

@smallloadconcrete.sutton

Call to schedule your pour today
508-770-1200

Saturday
pours

available

OPEN YEAR ROUND

January Events at the Charlton Public Library
For further details and to regis-

ter for programs, please visit our 
website (charltonlibrary.org)

Additional parking is available 
across the street at Town Hall and 
at the Elementary School.

Movies @ The Library
All showings are on Tuesdays 

at 1p.m. - Dexter Hall
January 14 : REAGAN. 2024. 

Rated PG-13. 136 minutes. Den-
nis Quaid, Mena Suvari.

January 21 : IT ENDS WITH 
US. 2024. Rated PG-13. 130 min-
utes. Blake Lively.

January 28 : TWISTERS. 2024. 
Rated PG-13. 122 minutes. Daisy 
Edgar-Jones, Glen Powell.

Threaded Together Fiber Arts 
GROUP (formerly Silver Needles 
Knit & Crochet Group)

Thursdays from 1-3 p.m.- Up-
stairs Reading Room

Bring your current project and 
relax with friends. All are wel-
come regardless of skill level.

Quabbin, Then and Now: North 
Quabbin Photography Presenta-
tion

Saturday, January 11, 11a.m.-
12:30 p.m. - Dexter Hall - Regis-
tration requested.

Dale Monette of North Quab-
bin Photography, has taken 
Massachusetts Department of 
Conservation and Recreation 
(DCR) images from the Quab-
bin Reservoir archives taken in 
the mid 1930’s of the construc-
tion of the Quabbin Reservoir 
and recreated these photographs 
from the same location in present 
day settings. Come see how the 
houses and scenes looked dur-
ing the construction period of 
the Quabbin compared to what 
it looks like now some 80 years 
later. Many never seen before 
images from the DCR Archives 
are included in this program. 
You will also see pictures of what 
everyday life was like living in the 
four Quabbin Valley towns that 
would soon be no more.

Friends of the Library Meeting
Tuesday, January 14, 3:30-

4:30 p.m. - Community Meeting 

Room
Monthly meeting of Friends of 

Charlton Public Library. All are 
welcome. Join us!

Simple Steps to Getting Organized 
in the New Year

Tuesday, January 14, 6- 7:30 
p.m. Dexter Hall - Registration 
required.

This fun and interactive 
workshop will get you focused 
on your organizing goals.  Learn 
tips on: New ways to think about 
your stuff; How to get started; 
Hot spots to help the process; 
Tackling the paper trail.

Alzheimer’s Caregiver Support 
Group

Thursday, January 16, 6-7:30 
p.m. Community Meeting Room

Led by experienced caregivers 
and offers information, resources, 
and strategies specific to caring 
for someone with Alzheimer’s 
and other Dementias along with 
support for transitioning to 
different care settings. Co-spon-
sored by Tri-Valley and Charlton 
Public Library.

Death Cafe
Thursday, January 16, 6-7:30 

p.m. Dexter Hall
A group-directed discussion of 

death with no agenda, objectives 
or course of action, no set con-
clusions and no judgment. Death 
Cafés are a safe environment to 
gather, eat cake, and enjoy open-
minded conversation about dying 
and death. Email kwalker4@mac.
com with questions.

Saturday Acoustic Roots Jam
Saturday, January 18, 12-1:30 

p.m. Community Meeting Room
An acoustic only music 

jam. Open to all 18+. Email 
Cule5632@gmail.com for more 
information.

Felt Succulent Craft
Tuesday, January 21, 6-7:30 

p.m. Community Meeting Room 
- Registration required

Wednesday, January 22, 10:30-
12 p.m. - Community Meeting 
Room - Registration required

This month we’re making 

lovely felt succulents. This pro-
gram is for adults and teens ages 
13 and up.

Charlton Ukulele League & En-
semble

Thursday, January 23, 6-7:30 
p.m. Community Meeting Room

Experienced musicians and 
newbies all welcome. Email 
Cule5632@gmail.com for more 
information.

Critical Thinking Discussion Group - 
The Metamorphosis by Kafka

Friday, January 24, 1-2 p.m. 
Sibley Reading Area (Main Floor)

No experience with critical 
thinking discussion groups is 
necessary. Books/materials are 
available for checkout one month 
prior to discussion. Email saga3@

charter.net for more information.

Beekeeping for Beginners
Thursday, January 30, 6-7:30 

p.m. Dexter Hall - Registration 
requested. 

Come learn all about the 
honeybee and all of the fascinat-
ing things they do as individuals 
and as a colony. You will leave 
this presentation armed with the 
knowledge to start your very own 
hive. Presented by Scott Herbert, 
owner of Charlton Bee Company.

Please visit the kids page on 
our website for Storytime details 
and more programs.

Fiber Arts Club for Tweens & Teens
Friday, January 27, 3:45 - 4:30 

p.m. Story Time Room
Are you interested in knitting, 

crocheting, needle felting, or 
other fiber art? Join us to practice 
your craft, learn from more expe-
rienced friends, or teach others! 
Don’t forget to bring your current 
projects.

This group is best for tweens 
and teens ages 9 -18. 

My Little Pony Club
Wednesday, January 22, 4-4:30 

p.m. Story Time Room - Regis-
tration is required.

Do you love My Little Pony? 
Meet up with other My Little 
Pony fans and do a fun activity! 
Don’t forget to bring your favor-
ite pony (if you have one)! This 
club is for ages 5-10. 

BEER IS NOW 
COOLED BY 

SOLAR POWER!

Hours: Mon-Sat 8 am - 11 pm • Sun 10 am - 10 pm

94 East Main St. • Webster, MA

Excellent Selection • Convenient Store Shopping
Discount Store Pricing

HAPPY  NEW YEAR 

grab your favorite 

grab your favorite 

Beverages and 
Beverages and 

snacks befor
e 

snacks befor
e 

the game
the game

• Fine Wine 
• Fine Wine • Beverages 

• Beverages • Craft Beer 
• Craft Beer • Lottery 
• Lottery • Bottle Redemption 

• Bottle Redemption • In-Store Specials
• In-Store Specials

Hank’s LiquorsHank’s Liquors

Fine Cigars  
99¢ Nips

508-987-2775
492 Main St., Oxford, MA 01540

WWW.WORCESTERCOUNTYLAWNMOWER.COM

ALWAYS THE BEST SERVICE
Snowblower & Generator Repair

 Tractor Service • Tune-Ups & Repairs 
Pickup & Delivery  
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SPORTS

Anthony Graves of Shepherd Hill. 2023 photo

Running for the Records
BY CHRISTOPHER TREMBLAY, 
STAFF SPORTS WRITER

Upon entering Shepherd Hill 
Regional High School as a 
freshman Anthony Graves 

was looking to play football for 
the Rams and while he did suit 
up that first year, his football 
career came to an end rather 
abruptly. Graves gave up on his 
dream to play football at the end 
of his freshman year, but despite 
the fact that he was walking away 
from football he was running 
toward track.

“I decided to quit football 
after my freshman year because 
I injured my elbow and had to 
have surgery,” the Rams running 
back said. “Having found that I 
was good in track, I didn’t want 
to keep playing football where I 
might get injured again and pos-
sibly end that career.” 
The now-junior began running 
track as a social thing; all the 
football players were doing it 
so during the winter season his 
freshman year he went along with 
a bunch of friends and joined the 
track team. Graves would run the 
300m during the indoor season 
and liked it so much he contin-
ued to run during the spring 
season taking part in the 100 and 
200 m races in addition to par-

ticipating in the 4x100 and 4x200 
relays for Shepherd Hill.

“Being a running back on the 
football team I gravitated toward 
the sprinting events,” he said. “I 
seemed to be acclimated for the 
event and the coach thought that 
I was doing good there and kept 
me there.”

Although Graves believes that 
he was somewhat slow when he 
first began running, he found 
that by the middle of that first 
year he was knocking on the door 
to qualify for the 400 m at Na-
tionals while he was actually run-
ning in the 600 m event. Graves 
would eventually qualify to run 
in the Nationals as a freshman 
crossing the line of the 600 with a 
time of 1:33.17.

The first-year runner remem-
bers glancing over at the clock 
as he past the finish line and 
realized that he got below the 
qualifying time. The time gave 
him a sense of hope that he could 
do something if he continued to 
run high school track for Shep-
herd Hill.

“I knew the basics of run-
ning track, but after qualifying I 
started to do a lot of research into 
the little things so that I could 
become better,” Graves said. 

Liking what he was able to ac-
complish during the indoor sea-

son, Graves joined the outdoor 
track team as well and by the 
time his sophomore year rolled 
around he noticed that those 
little things that he was not doing 
(ice baths and heat compressions) 
as a freshman was helping him 
heal. Graves found that he was 
hindered with a lot of strains his 
first year, but by changing his 
routine and doing some of those 
little things he was not getting 
as injured during his sophomore 
season.

Despite the fact that Graves 
thought that he was slow as a 
runner his freshman campaign 
coach Len Harmon recalls the 
runner to be rather quick. 

“As an eighth grader he was 
at the track with a bunch of his 
football buddies so I approached 
them and asked them if I could 
time them all running the 40-
yard dash,” the Rams coach said. 
“When Tony passed the line I re-
member looking at my stopwatch 
and thinking that it couldn’t be 
right, so I had them run it again. 
He was by far the fastest runner 
of the group.”

During the outdoor season 
of his sophomore year, he and 
his teammates qualified to take 
part in the 4x200 relay, but the 
foursome decided to forego the 
race due to expenses that they 
couldn’t afford. That season the 
4x1 relay team posted a personal 
best time of 44.84 and the 4x200 
team broke the school record 
with a time of 1:31.33. That 
same outdoor season Graves also 
posted his best time in the 100 
(11.3), the 200 (22.83) and the 
400 (51.67). 

As he got ready to enter his 
junior year on the track, Graves 
set some high standards for 
himself; with the biggest being to 
break the school record held by 

Bryan Santos in the 300 as well 
as getting to the Nationals in the 
same event. When his sophomore 
indoor season came to a close 
Graves found himself a half of a 
second behind Santos’ record. 

“Tony has always been suc-
cessful in the sprinting events,” 
Harmon said. “After the first 
meet of the season he ran the 300 
in a time of 35.87 and finds him-
self 2/10’s of a second away from 
taking the record from Bryan; a 
record I thought would never be 
broken. Now he is only the sec-
ond runner in school history to 
run the 300 in under 36 seconds.”

Now running for the Rams 
in his third season Graves is 
not only looking for the school 
record in the 300, but he would 
also like to have his name etched 

in record books as the owner of 
the 200, which he is .8/10’s of a 
second off and the 400, where he 
finds himself a half second off the 
record holder.

“As someone who was not even 
fast in the beginning, I’ve pro-
gressed to where I am currently 
chasing three school records,” he 
said. “Never mind getting one, 
but to get all three would be crazy 
and would show me that all my 
hard work had paid off.” 
Coach Harmon has noticed that 
Graves is ready to chase those 
records and he is hoping that as 
a junior he can finish in the top 
three at the Meet of Champions 
and find his way into the top six 
in the Division 3 Meet.

“Last year he did the work, 
but didn’t take care of his body 
and had a lot of little nagging 
injuries,” Harmon said. “Over 
the summer he attended some 
camps at Harvard where he has 
embraced everything they were 
teaching him. He’s healthy and 
strong and after putting up a 
personal best in his first race this 
year, I believe that he’s going to 
do some special things this year.”

While Graves still has two 
years running indoor and out-
door track for Shepherd Hill he 
would very much like to run on 
the collegiate level following high 
school and has already gotten the 
ball rolling on the recruiting pro-
cess by talking to some coaches.

HOMEOWNERS
WELCOME!V

IS
IT

 U
S 

FOR YOUR NEXT PRO

JE
C

T
!

QUALITY BUILDING MATERIALS
FOR ALL YOUR NEW CONSTRUCTION AND REMODELING NEEDS!

PROFESSIONAL SERVICE • FREE DELIVERY • ESTIMATING
Lumber & Plywood • Windows • Doors • Millwork • Roofing • Insulation • Decking

Rail Systems • Siding • Hardwood • Fasteners • and Much More!

Family Owned And Operated Since 1952.
124 Main St., Millbury

cslumberco.com • 508-865-4288
Mon. - Fri. 7:30 a.m. - 5 p.m. • Sat. 7:30 a.m. - Noon

QUALITY BUILDING MATERIALSQUALITY BUILDING MATERIALS
FOR ALL YOUR NEW CONSTRUCTION AND REMODELING NEEDSFOR ALL YOUR NEW CONSTRUCTION AND REMODELING NEEDS
PROFESSIONAL SERVICE • FREE DELIVERY • ESTIMATINGPROFESSIONAL SERVICE • FREE DELIVERY • ESTIMATING

Lumber & Plywood • Windows • Doors • Millwork • Roofing • Insulation • Lumber & Plywood • Windows • Doors • Millwork • Roofing • Insulation • 
Decking • Rail Systems • Siding • Hardwood • Fasteners • and Much More!Decking • Rail Systems • Siding • Hardwood • Fasteners • and Much More!

Family Owned And Operated Since 1952Family Owned And Operated Since 1952

124 Main St., Millbury124 Main St., Millbury
cslumberco.com • 508-865-4822cslumberco.com • 508-865-4822

Mon.-Fri. 7:30am-3pm • Sat. 7:30am-noonMon.-Fri. 7:30am-3pm • Sat. 7:30am-noon

Lake Chargoggagoggmanchauggagoggchaubunagungamaugg
Souvenirs 

Sweatshirts & Tees
Postcards 

 Hats • Jackets 
Tervis Tumblers

Etched Glassware

shop online at www.websterlakegifts.com
  508-943-4900 • 154 Thompson Rd., Webster, MA
“Images of America, Webster” book
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TALES FROM BEYOND � tomdagostino.com

Can you take out the red circle all together, and 
then under photo have it say Dine In & Take Out 
Always Available and for coupon have the begin-
ning say Buy any Meal 

stanco.com/

Authentic Mexican Cuisine, 
From Our Family to Yours! 

Sun–Thurs: 11a–10p
Fri–Sat: 11a–11p

MexicalisFreshMex.com
Dine In & Takeout!

FEATURING A FULL OPEN BAR 

and Flat Screen TV’s!

Facebook.com/MexicalisFreshMex

    41 Worcester Road, Webster, MA • 508-461-5070

with Different Hand Cra�ed Specialty Margaritas

5050%%offoff
Buy any meal, get 50% off the 2nd meal

 of equal or lesser value with 
beverages purchased. Dine in only. 

1 per table/party. Not combinable with other 
offers or specials.  Offer expires 1-31-25

Online orders with pickup or delivery

Dine-in and Take-out 
Always Available

Moll Pitcher
BY THOMAS D’AGOSTINO

This story is an excerpt from the 
book Strange New England by 
Thomas D’Agostino and Arlene 

Nicholson published by Arcadia 
Publishing.

New England is full of tales 
regarding witches, wizards and 
other seers who made their living 
through the telling of fortunes, but 
few ever reached the celebrity of 
Marblehead’s own Moll Pitcher.

Moll Pitcher was the grand-
daughter of famed Marblehead 
wizard John Dimond who was 
known to magically guide ships 
to safety during storms from atop 
Burial Hill in the small village. 
Moll was born Mary “Moll” Di-
mond in 1736 in a house called the 
Old Brig at the foot of Burial Hill.

Moll was of medium stature, 
possessing an unusually large 
head, with a pale, thin face, arched 
eyebrows and long brown hair. She 
was also a very wise and intelligent 
woman who had an uncanny knack 
for reading people by how they 
moved or acted. 

Moll married a shoemaker by 
the name of Richard Pitcher on 
October 2, 1760, and had four 
children, John, Rebecca, Ruth and 
Lydia. They later moved to nearby 
Lynn, where she soon gained a 
reputation far and wide for telling 
fortunes. 

From royalty to rags, they came 
seeking the talents of Moll. Her 
cottage at the base of High Rock 
created the most appropriate 
atmosphere for her craft. She made 
predictions of events that would 

transpire up to ten, even twenty 
years later. It was said that she even 
predicted the outcome of the Battle 
of Breed’s Hill. Generals such as 
Burgoyne, Pitcairn, Gage and even 
Washington were among those 
who heeded her predictions. 

Sailors and sea captains came 
to see Moll before setting sail 
and would often postpone their 
journeys based on her predictions. 
In some cases, ships would sit at 
port empty for weeks until Moll 
gave a good prediction to sail. 
Nearly every port an American 
ship sailed into around the world 
knew of Moll Pitcher, and many 
would inquire of those who came 
from her jurisdiction of any news, 
good or bad. Business people often 
sought her advice before making 
important decisions. 

Moll used tarot cards and read 
palms on occasion, but her pri-
mary fortunetelling method was 
derived from tea leaves. She would 
boil the leaves and dump them into 
the client’s cup. From there, she 
would read the leaves that settled 
at the bottom of the cup. Their 
position revealed the fate of the 
inquirer. If the leaves fell scattered, 
the client would be unfortunate in 
love. If they fell crowded together, 
that meant happiness and wealth. 
If they arranged themselves in a 
series of lines, the client would live 
a long life and have many children. 
If but a few remained in the cup, 
the inquirer would die young. 

Whether or not her predictions 
held much preciseness is a matter 
of modern conjecture, but those 
who sought her wisdom in her day, 

took them as the wise words of a 
true seer. It is told that treasure 
hunters often sought out Moll for 
locations of lost booty. She would 
say something to the fact, “Fools, if 
I knew where money was buried, 
do you think I would tell you 
where it is?”

Moll Pitcher died on April 9, 
1813, and was buried in the West 
Lynn Burial Ground. Her stone 
states her name, Mary Pitcher, with 
her birth date of 1738. Her original 
grave was unmarked until 1887, 
when a proper monument was 
erected in her honor.

Molly may have gone to live 
with the spirits, but her predic-
tions live on in a book published 
in 1895 called The Celebrated Moll 
Pitcher’s Prophecies. 

Gladys E. Kelly Public Library
2 Lake Street, Webster
508-949-3880

All Day Activities 
Take and Make Craft
January Scavenger Hunt

Mondays: 
Maker Monday: Perler Beads 

3:30 – 5 p.m.; The Nest: Business 
Plan Basics 6-8 p.m.
Tuesdays: 

Sensory Bin Storytime 10 – 11 
a.m.; One on One Tech Help with 
Jessica 1:30 – 2:30 p.m.; Mini 
Block Party 3:30 – 5 p.m.; 4-5:30 
p.m. Farmers Market (Rec); 
Literacy Volunteers – ESL classes 

6-7 p.m.
Wednesdays: 

Stuffed Animals Storytime 10 – 
10:45 p.m.
Thursdays: 

Me and My Mini 10 – 10:45 
a.m.; One on One Tech Help with 
Jessica 3-4 p.m. ; Nourish Your 
Nerves; an Herbal Workshop 6-7 
p.m.
Fridays: 

Toddler Playtime 10 – 11 a.m. ; 
Beginner Origami 3:45 – 4:45 p.m.
Saturdays: 

Try Yoga 9:30 – 11:15 Try Yoga

Mondays: Jan. 11 Henna at the 
Library 11:30 a.m. – 1:30 p.m. 

Jan. 18 Bluey Storytime  11:30a.m.  
– 12:30 p.m.; Jan.25  Bigfoot Jr.  
11:30 a.m . -12:30 p.m.; Adult 
Book Group 6:30 – 8 p.m.

Thursdays: Jan. 16 and Jan. 30  
Teen Video Game Time 3-5 p.m.

Thursday, Jan. 30 – Computer 
Basics – Unclutter your Email 
5:30 – 6:30 p.m.; 6-8 p.m. the Nest: 
Steps to Start Your Small Business

We do NOTNOT  add biofuel to our product


5¢ OFF
PER GALLON 

OF OIL
OF 175 GALLONS OR MORE

Must present coupon.
Offer cannot be combined.

•24 Hour Emergency Service
•Automatic Delivery
•Fuel Assistance Accepted
•Burner Service

OFFICE LOCATION: 34 NEWMAN AVE., SOUTHBRIDGE

DELIVERY AREAS
MASSACHUSETTS: Auburn, Brimfield, Brookfield, Charlton, 

Cherry Valley, Dudley, East Brookfield, Fiskdale, Holland, Leicester, North 
Brookfield, North Oxford, Millbury, Oxford, Rochdale, Spencer, Southbridge, 

Sturbridge, Sutton & Webster.
CONNECTICUT: N. Grosvenordale, Quinebaug, Thompson & Woodstock.

Monday-Friday 7:30am-5pm Saturday 9:30am-2pm

•Licensed in House Technicians
   (NO subcontracting)
•Oil Tank Installations
   (Free Estimates)

GET NOTICED!
Contact Christine 

at 508-769-8432 or by email at 
chrishodecker@theyankeexpress.com 

to advertise TODAY!



10  The Yankee Xpress • www.theyankeexpress.com • January 10, 2025

LIVING WITH LUKE � amyleclaire@hotmail.com

Luke Sees the Best in Others

BY AMY PALUMBO-LECLAIRE

I ’ve noticed that Luke sees the 
good in me, and in others. He’ll 
watch how I wrap a present and 

break into a quiet smile as though 
to say, “My Mom is so good at 
folding seams.” He doesn’t notice 
that I misjudged how much paper 
I’ll need for the gift size, or that the 
pattern is off the mark. Instead, he 
stares up at me with the curiosity 
of a chimpanzee. 

“Santa is going to bring Luke 
presents.” His head froze while his 
mouth stiffened to the thought of 
Santa Claus, another good person. 
He knows what Santa looks like 
and what he stands for. “Look 
who’s here, Luke!” December 
brought forth vast displays of 
Santa Clauses: hip shaking Santas, 
squeaking Santas, and fire-truck 
riding Santas.  Goldens behave like 
children until the age of seven, so 
it felt okay to play up the red suited 
hero of his dog-hood. “It’s Santa! 
It’s Santa!” He raced to every door 
in the house to catch a glimpse 
of Santa Claus riding in the back 
of the fire truck while the siren 
blared. Luke’s December flame, 
however, came with exception. 

The Catholic church bishop 
wore the wrong hat. He looked like 
Santa. He dressed like Santa. But 
something was all wrong. Luke 
noticed the bishop’s “mitre” (a tall 
ceremonial hat) and growled from 
the gingerbread table in the base-
ment of my town’s church festival. 
“GRRR.” 

“Luke, please!” My dog’s suspi-
cion did not belong in the church. 
“That’s not the real Santa, Mom-
ma.” I shushed. I scolded. I hushed. 
Still, he wouldn’t let it go. 

“Leave it.” I spat the command 
with firmness, as though we were 
on a walk and a big dog equally 
as handsome as Luke was on the 
other side of the road. Then I 
distracted him with another clutch 

tactic. I broke a gingerbread boy 
in half and gently placed it in his 
unearned mouth. He inhaled an 
arm and salivated. Call it a bribe, 
but the bishop became a distant 
memory. (It’s worth a mention that 
Luke’s discrimination does not rest 
solely on a Catholic Church bishop. 
He doesn’t care for, or accept, Mrs. 
Claus. Perhaps, her hair bun does 
not work for him).  

Luke may have a few quirky 
preferences but, thankfully, he sees 
the good in most dogs, especially 
small ones. I’ve never owned (or 
particularly cared for) little dogs, 
especially those with rattling 
barks. Perhaps the gurgling and 
growling chihuahua who lived 
in the window of my childhood 
neighbor’s home has led to my—
distaste? Lack of understanding? 

—ignorance? —of small dogs. 
Hear me out. Little Chico had eyes 
that bulged while he choked on 
his own venomous growls. I don’t 
know how much that doggie in the 
window cost, but one thing was 
for certain. Chico was certifiably 
crazy. His temper was hotter than 
a habanero. His growl was a low 
murmur, a ticking time bomb that 
haunted me. I never knew when 
Chico would snap and plummet 
through the window to grab my leg 
while I delivered the newspaper. 
However ruthless, I’m convinced 
Luke would have loved little Chico. 

He allows them to snarl, jump up 
his chest and tap dance around 
him. “Those little dudes are hyper, 
but I love ‘em to pieces.” Perhaps 
as a big dog, Luke doesn’t feel the 
need to compete with them. He 
only picks on dogs his own size. 
The cat has been a small friend of 
even greater intrigue.

“Where’d you go? Why’d you 
hide? Can we be just friends?” 
I’ve always worried about the cat 
picking on Luke because of his size. 
His exuberance has sent crafty cats 
up trees, under beds, and behind 
closed doors. 

A black cat named Regina, his 
first love, once emerged from her 
hiding spot to allow Luke to stare 
at her. The two locked eyes for 
timeless moments. “I won’t hurt 
you. Promise. I just want to tell you 
that you have the most beautiful 
green eyes.” 

Luke is certainly not perfect. But 
his ability to see the good in others 
is something I hope will con-
tinue to rub off on me, just like the 
blonde hairs on my black clothing. 

Write to Amy: 
amyleclaire@hotmail.com 

Find Luke on Instagram
@livingwithlukevalentino

MASTER PLUMBER
LIC. NO. 9216

MASTER SHEET METAL
LIC. NO. 115

Valley Plumbing & Heating, Inc.
PLUMBING • HEATING • GAS FITTING

BIG OR SMALL, WE DO IT ALL! SENIOR DISCOUNT

RICHARD J. WUNSCHEL
(508) 234-3649 

30 LACKEY DAM ROAD, SUTTON, MA 01590-2714

$50
off
ANY
JOB
(one per 

household)

10% 
DISCOUNT

SENIORS
VETERANS
HANDICAP
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REAL ESTATE

BY MARK MARZEOTTI

Mark Marzeotti
REALTOR®

Marzeotti Group
Mark.Marzeotti@LamacchiaRealty.com

(617) 519-1871
www.MarzeottiGroup.net

 
945 W Boylston Street
Worcester, MA 01606

65 Southbridge Street
Auburn, MA 01501
774-230-3500 • 508-943-6960
sandigrzyb@aol.com

What will it take for prices to 
come down?
You may be wondering if home 

prices are going to crash. 
Believe it or not, some people 

might even be hoping this happens 
so they can finally purchase a more 
affordable home. But experts agree 

that’s not 
what’s in 
the cards 
and here’s 
why. There 
are more 
people 
who want 
to buy a 
home than 
there are 
homes 
available 

to purchase. That’s what drives 
prices up. Nationally, home prices 
aren’t going to be coming down 
anytime soon.

Prices depend on supply and 
demand. The housing market 
works like any other market – 
when demand is high and supply 
is low, prices rise. According to the 
latest estimates, the U.S. is fac-

ing a housing shortfall of several 
million homes. That means there 
are far more people looking to buy 
(demand) than there are homes for 
sale (supply). That mismatch is the 
key reason why prices won’t fall at 
the national level. The main driv-
ing force on pricing is the limited 
amount of inventory in most mar-
kets across the country. That issue is 
not going to be solved overnight or 
in the next twelve months.

How did we get here? For over 15 
years, homebuilders haven’t been 
building enough homes to keep 
up with buyer demand. After the 
2008 housing crisis, homebuilding 
slowed significantly, and it’s only 
recently started to recover. Even 
with new construction on the rise 
over the past few years, builders are 
playing catch-up. They’re still not 
even keeping up with today’s de-
mand, let alone making up for years 
of underbuilding. As long as there’s 
a housing shortage, home prices 
will remain steady or increase in 
most areas.

What about next year? The 

majority of experts agree prices 
will keep rising next year, but at a 
much slower, healthier pace. But it’s 
important to note home prices vary 
by market. What happens nation-
ally might not reflect exactly what’s 
happening in this area. If your local 
market has more inventory avail-
able, prices could grow more slowly 
or even decline slightly. But in areas 
where inventory remains tight, 
prices will keep climbing – and 
that’s what’s happening throughout 
most of the country. That’s why it’s 
crucial to work with a local real 
estate expert like the Marzeotti 
Group who understands this mar-
ket and can explain what’s going 
here. If you’re wondering what it’ll 
take for prices to come down, it all 
goes back to supply and demand. 
With inventory still limited in most 
markets, prices are likely to remain 
steady or rise. To see what’s hap-
pening with home prices where you 
live, contact the Marzeotti Group 
or another trusted Realtor. We can 
help you understand your market 
and make a plan that works for you.

Reserve your space today  by contacting Christine Hodecker at 508-769-8432 or by email at chrishodecker@theyankeexpress.com. 

Reservation deadline is February 8, 2025.

ZONE 1
REACH 73,149

Auburn, Charlton, Douglas, Dudley, Grafton, 
Hopedale, Mendon, Millbury, Northbridge, 

Oxford, Sutton, Upton, Uxbridge and Webster

ZONE 2
REACH 96,651

Ashland, Bellingham, Franklin, 
Holliston, Medway, Milford, Millis, 

Natick, Norfolk, Norwood and  Wrentham

localtownpages

Looking to Hire 
Part-time or 

Full-time Help?
Advertise your “Help Wanted” 
open positions in our Special 

Employment Section!
Reach nearly 170,000 active 

and passive job seekers in your 
local community! 

Hiring?

ATTENTION EMPLOYERS! 
COMING MARCH 2025



12  The Yankee Xpress • www.theyankeexpress.com • January 10, 2025

THE CAR DOCTOR	�  jpaul@aaanortheast.com

BY JOHN PAUL

CAR DOCTOR
continued on page 13 

COMPLETE AUTO GLASS 
SPECIALISTS

          • Chip & Crack Repair
          • Windshield Replacement
          • FREE Mobile Service

Visit Us at roysautoglass.netVisit Us at roysautoglass.net

MOBILE AUTO GLASS SPECIALIST
Insurance Company Preferred Shop.

• Certified technicians to your location
• Foreign & domestic auto, truck, bus, 
    motor home, windows & sunroofs
• Construction equipment, heavy duty vehicles
• Fabrication of flat glass
• Vehicles equipped with convertible or vinyl roof

• In-shop service • Free mobile service 
• Saturday service
• Free pick-up and delivery within a 10 mile radius
• Quality workmanship guaranteed
• Customer safety and satisfaction is our first priority
• Servicing customers for over 25 years

201 W. Main Street, Dudley, MA 01571
800-479-7697 • 508-949-1327

Monday-Friday 8am to 5pm • Saturday 8am to 12pm

AUTO & TRUCK REPAIR

45 East Hartford Ave., Uxbridge 
508-526-3169

Custom Custom ExhaustExhaust &  & BrakeBrake Experts Experts
•Engines •Transmissions • Tires •Oil Changes •Engines •Transmissions • Tires •Oil Changes 

• Brakes •Converters •Welding & Fabrication Services• Brakes •Converters •Welding & Fabrication Services

We are the “Give me a BRAKE...We are the “Give me a BRAKE...
I’m EXHAUSTed Repair Shop”I’m EXHAUSTed Repair Shop”

FREE Brake Inspection
 with every Oil Change

U-KNIGHTED
“Come Ye  To Honor The New Year With Our Fine Craftsmen“Come Ye  To Honor The New Year With Our Fine Craftsmen! ! ””

Same day 
service on 

most repairs

OfficeOffice  1-959-444-38891-959-444-3889
ALL THE TIME - ALL THE TIME - Cash Paid Cash Paid 

for Your Light & Heavy Scrapfor Your Light & Heavy Scrap

THE BEST DEAL AROUND!!!THE BEST DEAL AROUND!!!

for all COMPLETE vehicles delivered to

RPM EnterprisesRPM Enterprises
Pick up is also available

$600 CASH$600 CASH

M&M Auto BodyM&M Auto Body
Ron Moscoffian
Appr. #9537

Scott Milner R.S. #3926

7 Industrial Park West, 7 Industrial Park West, 
Building 2Building 2

Oxford, MA 01540Oxford, MA 01540
508-987-7070508-987-7070

“Guaranteed Fast Service, No Matter How Long It Takes”“Guaranteed Fast Service, No Matter How Long It Takes”

Payments as low as $60 per week
Come Pick Out Your Car!

FARRAR AUTO BODY, INC.
204 Main Street • Oxford, MA

508-987-0022

Bad Credit • No Credit 
No Problem

WE FINANCE EVERYONE!

HE
RE

HE
REBUY PAY

Come Check Out Our Prices!

catacchio
AUTOAUTO

DETAILDETAIL

PProfessional Car Cleaning rofessional Car Cleaning 
Motorcycles & BoatsMotorcycles & Boats

218 Worcester St., 218 Worcester St., N. GraftonN. Grafton
774-272-0815774-272-0815

www.catacchioautodetail.comwww.catacchioautodetail.com

WINTER IS HERE!WINTER IS HERE!
Over 

40 years in
business

Come in Now!Come in Now!
•Hand Wax  •Ceramic Coating•Hand Wax  •Ceramic Coating
•Gift Certificates for the Holidays!•Gift Certificates for the Holidays!

8 EAST MAIN ST., WEBSTER, MA  • 508-736-9482 • anythingautowebster.com

FULL SERVICE AUTO REPAIR

SHOCKS & STRUTS
EXHAUST SYSTEMS

SUSPENSIONS
ENGINE REPAIR

KNOCKS & NOISES

AFTER MARKET
HEATING/COOLING

FOREIGN & DOMESTIC
COMPUTER DIAGNOSTIC

OIL CHANGES

Looking to Buy a Classic Car? Try an 
Auction, but Get Documentation

Q. I am in the market for a 
classic car. I see auctions on 
television all the time and 

the cars look fantastic. What do 
you think about buying from an 
auction and how about internet and 
telephone bidding? 

A. I have been to a couple of 
auctions and will be going to 
another soon. What I have 

found is the cars range from 100 
percent restored to others that are 
daily drivers. The cars that worry 
me are the cars that look extra 
clean. An engine that is spotless, has 
new paint, but no evidence of a re-
build or even refresh of gaskets and 
seals. I have also seen some very 
questionable body repairs. Buying 
in person and scouting the cars will 
certainly help with questions. Buy-
ing online you are going by pictures. 
Honest sellers will show you the 
car’s faults but also documentation 
of repairs. My suggestions are do 
your research, know what you are 
looking for and become an “expert” 
with a few vehicles that interest 
you. Have a budget and stick to 

it. Keep in mind almost every car, 
unless perfect is going to need some 
repairs. Also do not forget about 
added charges, such as buyer’s 
premium and transportation costs. 
Finally buy a vehicle to enjoy, not as 
an investment. Send me a picture of 
your new car when you get it. 

Q. My 2012 Honda CR-V 
now has 124,000 miles. The 
headlights are cloudy and 

already resurfaced once. To replace 
the headlight assemblies is quite 
expensive. This has been a great car, 
and I have put very little money into 
it, just routine maintenance. I have 
really only had one major repair 
and that was only a wheel bearing. 
It is 12 years old, and the chances 
of future major repairs are certainly 
possible. I really love my CRV and 
don’t want to have to buy a new 
vehicle. What would John do? 

A. It is always cheaper to fix 
an old car than buy a new 
one, but repairs and even 

major repairs are certainly possible 
at nearly 13 years old. Buying a new 
car should give you more reliability, 
possibly better fuel economy and 
the latest safety features that your 
current car lacks. If this CR-V is a 
secondary vehicle in your house-
hold, I would probably keep it and 
repair it as issues come up. If this is 
the only vehicle in your household, 
I think I would start thinking about 
a new car. You are in a particularly 
good position, since you don’t need 
a new car immediately and you can 
take your time and find the perfect 
next car. 

Q. I listen 
to your 
radio 

show, and I 
have heard you 
say it is a car 
program and 
not a political 
program. But 
I have a car question that is also 
political. With the new administra-
tion threatening tariffs on imported 
vehicles, should I buy a new Hyun-
dai now? 

A. I have heard the arbitrary 
200 percent tariffs on ve-
hicles built in Mexico. I also 

heard the president inviting Chinese 
car companies to build factories in 
the United States to avoid tariffs. 
Hyundai builds Tucson, Santa Fe 
and Santa Cruz vehicles in Ala-
bama, so based on the invitation to 
build factories here in the United 
States I do not believe you will see 
a tariff. You are correct, I would 
rather answer questions about gas 
prices, oil engines and transmis-
sions.

Q. I own a 2019 Honda Pilot 
with 67,000 miles on it. Can 
you recommend a qualified 

mechanic to replace the timing belt 
in my area?

A. This is a bit early for timing 
belt replacement unless the 
vehicle is regularly driven 
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BY DENNIS 
ANTONOPOULOS

TIPS ON FINANCIAL PLANNING � dennis.antonopoulos@edwardjones.com

FREELANCE 
WRITERS NEEDED! 

Do you have a talent for engaging 
writing that informs and inspires? 

We are looking for a local interested in 
telling stories important to the area. 

If so, Our Town Publishing wants you to 
join our team of dedicated journalists.

RESPONSIBILITIES:
• Research and write compelling news stories, features, and columns
• Cover local events, government meetings, and community happenings
• Conduct interviews and develop sources within the community
• Collaborate with editors and other writers to meet deadlines and ensure high-
quality content
• Adapt to digital and print formats, contributing to our online presence

QUALIFICATIONS:
• Proven writing experience, preferably in journalism or related field
• Strong research, interviewing, and storytelling skills
• Ability to meet tight deadlines and manage multiple assignments
• Excellent grammar, punctuation, and attention to detail
• Familiarity with AP style is a plus
• Ability to work independently and as part of a team
• Knowledge of the local area is highly desirable

If interested, please submit writing 
samples to proy@yankeeshopper.net

CAR DOCTOR
continued from page 12

>  edwardjones.com | Member SIPC

EDS-5422-A AECSPAD 24049662

It’s never too early or too late to start planning for your future. We 
can work together to build a savings strategy that fits your family.

Contact me today to get started.

Two different goals, one savings plan.

Dennis Antonopoulos
Financial Advisor
5 Albert St
Auburn, MA 01501
508-832-5385

EVERYTHING FROM 
DAILY DRIVERS 
TO CLASSICS

138 West Main St.
Dudley, MA

HOT ROD SERVICES:
Wiring, Plumbing, Tune Ups
Brake & Suspension Upgrades
Aftermarket A/C Installations
Disc Brake Conversions

GENERAL MAINTENANCE:
Oil Changes, Brakes, Suspension
Alignments, 4 Wheel Drive, Tires

robsautomotiveshop.com
repair@robsautomotiveshop.com

in extremely high temperatures 
above 110 °F (43 °C), or in very low 
temperatures below -20 degrees. 
I would wait until the car mainte-
nance reminder displays indicator 
number 4 which is to replace the 
timing belt, spark plugs, check the 
valve adjustments and inspect the 
water pump. The typical mileage is 
much closer to 110,000 miles. Also 

check with the dealer, some Pilots 
were recalled for premature timing 
belt failure. As for an independent 
shop, go to aaa/com/repair for an 
AAA Approved repair shop in your 
area. The typical cost for service 4 
is about seven hours of labor plus 
parts.

Q. I have a 2021 Mitsubishi Mi-
rage and when the gas light 
is blinking and gas is getting 

low, approximately how many miles 
do I have left till empty? 

A. Typically, in most vehicles 
when the low fuel light 
comes on you have between 

35-50 miles until you run out of 
fuel. A flashing low fuel light may 
be less, perhaps even 10 miles until 
the car stops running. I would not 
make a habit of driving with the 
low fuel light on. The fuel pump is 
cooled by gasoline in the fuel tank, 
driving with very little fuel allows 
the fuel pump to get hot and short-
ens its life.

Is buying a home always the right move?
It’s widely thought that home 

ownership is a key to building 
wealth — but is it? And should 

you consistently make sacrifices to 
buy your own home?

Let’s start with the first ques-
tion: Is owning a home essential to 
building wealth? It would probably 

be more ac-
curate to say 
that home 
ownership 
can be help-
ful in build-
ing wealth. 
Building 
home equity 
— essentially, 
the difference 
between the 

size of your home’s value and what 
you still owe — is certainly valu-
able. Plus, the bigger your equity, 
the less you might have to take out 
in a new mortgage if you ever want 
to buy a different home.

Now for the next question: How 
much should you sacrifice to buy 
your own home? This isn’t an easy 
question to answer because buying 
a home isn’t just a financial issue 
— it’s also an emotional one. Many 
people simply like the feeling of 
owning a home. If you fall into this 
category, you might be willing to 
make many sacrifices to join the 

ranks of homeowners.
However, if you’re relatively 

young and you are part of a single 
or even a dual-income household, 
you may well find that your other 
priorities are more important 
than home ownership, at least for 
the moment. These priorities can 
include paying off student loans, 
reducing other debts, paying for 
child care, meeting health care 
costs and even saving for retire-
ment. With all these expenses, you 
might not be able to take on a big 
mortgage, along with real estate 
taxes, homeowners’ insurance and 
the inevitable but costly repairs 
that come with owning a home.

In addition to the danger of 
becoming “house poor” by pay-
ing too high a percentage of your 
income on your mortgage, you 
could face another issue by sinking 
too much money into your home 
— and that’s liquidity. A home is 
much more illiquid than savings 
or investment accounts, so if you 
needed money in a hurry, and 
most of yours was tied up in your 
home, you might be in a jam. You 
could tap into your home equity 
through a loan or a line of credit, 
but that’s basically taking on even 
more debt, though these loans and 
credit lines typically offer lower 
interest rates than other forms of 

borrowing.
So, here’s the bottom line: You 

don’t need to feel that you are 
missing out on a chance to build 
wealth by not buying a home 
immediately — especially if you 
would feel extremely stretched by 
the mortgage payments, given how 
expensive homes are today. You 
won’t hurt yourself — and, in fact, 
you’ll likely help yourself — by 
taking care of your most pressing 
priorities first.

Of course, this doesn’t mean 
that you can never become a 
homeowner. If you would still like 
to own a home someday, you could 
start saving for a down payment, 
keeping the money in a liquid, 
low-risk account. Just as impor-
tantly, though, you should plan on 
how owning a home can fit into 
your budget and how it will affect 
your cash flow. If you can manage 
it, you may indeed find that there’s 
no place like home.

This article was written by 
Edward Jones for use by your local 
Edward Jones Financial Advisor. 
Please contact Dennis Antonopou-
los, your local Edward Jones Advisor 
at 5 Albert Street, Auburn, MA 
01501 Tel: 508-832-5385 or den-
nis.antonopoulos@edwardjones.
com.  Edward Jones Member SIPC
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Happenings!

NOTE: Community bulletin board-type 
items are welcome for inclusion in the 
Happenings! section of the Xpress news-
papers. Please allow enough lead time for 
publication. Email your calendar or event 
notice to news@theyankeexpress.com. 

SATURDAY, JANUARY 11
• St. Peter’s Parish in Northbridge is holding 
a Chicken Parm Dinner starting at 5:30 
p.m. in the Parish Hall. Bring your family 
and friends for a wonderful meal and meet 
some new friends. Tickets are $17 per 
dinner and include salad and dessert. To go 
meals will be available for pick-up around 
5 p.m. All to-go orders must be paid for 
in advance. Please call the parish office 

at 508-234-2156 or email: parishoffice@
stpeterrockdale.org to purchase tickets or if 
you have any questions.

SUNDAY, JANUARY 12
• B-I-N-G-O night hosted by Uxbridge 
Parents for a Safe Graduation meet at 2 
p.m. at the Uxbridge VFW Post 1385, 13 
Cross Road, Uxbridge. Cards are $5 each. 
Sales begin at 1 p.m.

JANUARY 16
• Are you ready to tackle your home’s clut-
ter? From 6-7:30 p.m. the Charlton Public 
Library will host an organizing workshop 
guaranteed to help you start the new year 
off on the right foot. Jenna Elliott, owner of 
The Naked Flower Professional Organizers, 
will get you focused on your organizing 
goals in this fun and interactive workshop.  
She will share tips on: new ways to think 
about your stuff; how to get started; hot 
spots to help the process; and tackling the 
paper trail. Jenna has been an organizer 
and re-designer for more than 20 years and 
works with a variety of clients, both in the 
office and in the home.  Prior to starting 

The Naked Flower, Jenna was a master 
floral designer and project manager for a 
fortune 500 company. Please register for 
this program by visiting our website/event 
calendar at charltonlibrary.org.
Charlton Public Library is located at 40 Main 
Street in Charlton, Massachusetts.

JANUARY 19
• New England Country Music Club presents 
the “Rhode Island Red Necks” at the 
Progressive Club, 18 Whitin Street, North 
Uxbridge. Doors open at 12:15 p.m. Music 
plays from 1-5 p.m.

SATURDAY, JANUARY 25
•The 2025 Small Stones Festival of the 
Arts is open from 12 – 5 p.m. today at the 
Brigham Hill Community Barn in North 
Grafton.  The Festival will run through 
February 2. The Barn, even in winter, is a 
lovely, open locale for enjoying art.  Parking 
is plentiful and the heating system is more 
than adequate to keep up with the winter 
weather! With the support of area artists 
and the Blackstone Valley community we 
look forward to an even more successful 

Festival in 2025. An awards ceremony will 
be held at 2 p.m. today. Artists’ talks will 
also take place at 2:30 p.m. on Saturday, 
January 25. The exhibit is open at the 
following times. There is no charge for 
admittance. Sunday, January 26: 12 – 4 
p.m. Tuesday, January 28: 12 – 8:p.m. 
Wednesday, January 29: 12 – 4 p.m.  
Thursday, January 30: 12 – 4 p.m. Friday, 
January 31: 12 – 4 p.m.  Saturday, February 
3: 12-  6 p.m. Sunday, February 2: 12– 4 
p.m.  Juror Talks, 2 p.m. This is the final day 
of the Exhibition for 2025. 

MONDAY, JANUARY 27
• The Webster/Dudley/Oxford Chamber of 
Commerce will hold its Annual Meeting 
from 5:30-7:30 p.m. at the Samuel Slater 
Experience, 31 Ray Street, Webster. The 
guest speaker is John Gumpert of Camden 
Management, developer of the Stevens 
Mill site in Dudley. Members are $25 and 
non-members are $30. Register at www.
wdochamberma.com.      

SATURDAY, FEBRUARY  8
• Uxbridge Parents for a Safe Graduation 

Comedy Fundraiser, VFW Post 1385, 13 
Cross Road, Uxbridge. Pasta Dinner and 
Dessert included. Cash bar, raffles, 50/50 
drawing, auctions. An 18 + event. Tickests 
are $30. Doors open at 5:30 p.m. Show 
starts at 6:30 p.m.

SATURDAY, MARCH 15
• The Blackstone Valley Chamber of Com-
merce is hosting its 25th Anniversary  Home 
& Community Expo at the Northbridge High 
School Field House, 427 Linwood Avenue. 
This is a unique chance for businesses, 
non-profits, and community organizations 
to connect with local residents to showcase 
their products and serices. Register online 
at blackstonevalley.org/events or contact 
Liz O’Neil at 508-234-9090 or email loneil@
blackstonevalley.org.         

THIRD WEDNESDAY OF EACH MONTH
• Coin Show at the VFW Post 1385. 13 
Cross Road, Uxbridge. 3-7 p.m. Free 
Admission, Free Appraisals

FOR MENUS, RESERVATIONS, TICKETS, AND MORE INFORMATION, VISIT WWW.SAMUELSLATERS.COM
OVERLOOKING WEBSTER LAKE • 200 GORE ROAD, WEBSTER, MA

JANUARY 17

JANUARY 24

FEBRUARY 1

FEBRUARY 22

JANUARY 18

JANUARY 25

FEBRUARY 8

MARCH 1

HAPPY HOUR
1/2 PRICE APPS:

WEDNESDAYS & THURSDAYS (4PM-6PM)
ONE PER PERSON MAX. PORTIONS MAY VARY.

CANNOT BE COMBINED WITH OTHER OFFERS OR SPECIAL EVENTS.

BAR:
$5 BEER • $6 WINE • $7 COCKTAIL

THESE PRICES ARE ALWAYS AVAILABLE. BAR OPTIONS ARE ROTATING.

PRIME RIB WEDNESDAYS

STARTING AT 4PM • LIMITED TIME OFFER
WHILE SUPPLIES LAST • DINE-IN ONLY

12oz plus 
two sides 

for 

$25

        It’sHappening
                   in

Now is the Time to Experience Nature

Over 100 choices beckon you outside in the 
fresh air! Blossom with friends & family on 
guided walks, hikes, pedals, paddles, runs, 
events and more.

www.thelastgreenvalley.org

Webster to Hold Second Business Outreach Breakfast on 
January 21
BY JANET STOICA

The town has gotten off to a 
great start with its first Busi-
ness Outreach meeting that 

was held in August for its down-
town businesses. Local businesses 
have provided good feedback and 

the town wants to keep the mo-
mentum going by having informal 
but sustainable meetings. “We want 
everyone to feel comfortable about 
their concerns,” said Rick LaFond, 
Webster’s Town Administrator, 
“We’re trying to connect with 
members of our business commu-

nity and we are looking forward to 
their continued feedback.”  

The invitations have gone out 
and the meeting is scheduled for 
Tuesday, January 21, 2025, from 
8:30 – 9:30 a.m. and will be held in 
the first floor Community Room 
of the Gladys E. Kelly Library on 

Main Street. Light refreshments 
will be served. 

Items to be discussed will be 
upcoming events; the new small 
business assistance center, The 
Nest, located at the library; and 
other potential invitees. “We’ll 
brainstorm and update on poten-
tial projects,” said Mr. LaFond. 

Ann Morgan, Webster’s Director 
of Planning & Economic Devel-
opment, and Carole Marchand, 
Webster Senior Center Director, 
will host the program and will 

review benefits and impacts of the 
Business Outreach group. 
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THURSDAY IS....THURSDAY IS....

7-9 PM!7-9 PM!

Sunday Football Sunday Football 

Kitchen open 1-6  Kitchen open 1-6  
Speciality AppetizersSpeciality Appetizers

Every Friday Every Friday 

7:30pm-12am7:30pm-12am

Live Bands Live Bands 
Every Friday 7-10Every Friday 7-10

American Legion
Chester P. Tuttle Post  279 

ALL Are Welcome! 
Membership Not Required!

Monday - Saturday: 11:00-1:00    
Sunday: 11:30-close

 88 Bancroft St., Auburn, MA 01501

January 10 -  Mason Tyler Band
January 17 -  The Ed Sulllivan’s
January 24 -  Nostalgica
January 31 -  Floyd Patterson

Tiny Tim’s at the Tuttle 
serving food Tues - Fri: 11:00-8:00; Sat. 4:00-8:00
Sun: 1:00-6:00 - Monday the kitchen only is closed

Phone: (508) 832-2701      
For Hall Reservations: (508)-721-5142

or email TinyTimsCatering@gmail.com

MEAT RAFFLE
EVERY SATURDAY

12:30 -4pm - 6 tables
Don’t Be A Chicken. There’s A Lot At Steak.

$10 cover charge, 
waived with a dinner 

purchase of $10 or 
more per person 
with valid receipt 

from that day

It’s Over, the Holiday Gift-Frenzy Is Finally Over ...
BY JANET STOICA
jstoica@TheYankeeXpress.com

Sweet January, at last. The 
more December holidays that 
pass the more I look forward 

to January when there is no pres-
sure to rack your brain thinking 
of just the right gift for your fam-
ily members, friends, etc. during 
the holiday season. Of course, 
just when you think you have 
gifted that most special item for 
a close family member or friend, 
you open your gift from THEM 
and Lo and Behold, it’s one of the 
most unthoughtful and imper-
sonal items you’ve ever laid your 
eyes on. Why do you bother your-
self to search far-and-wide for 
their wondrous gifts every single 
blessed year?  Why?  Especially 
when you are not gifted in kind 
from the giftee?  Why do you put 
yourself through this?  Are you a 
glutton for punishment?  Sadly, 
yes.  In my case, I think I enjoy 
crazing myself.  I must!  Or, why 
in heaven’s name do I make my-
self so fanatical coming up with 
awesome gifts? If there are two 
characteristics I freely admit I do 
have, it’s creativity and the hunt 
for that perfect gift. 

Since none of my relatives 
live in the area, none of them 
will ever read this article so 
I’ll just write what I feel. Yes, 
yes, of course I know that “tis 
better to give than receive,” but 
come on!  It’s absolutely great to 
receive gifts!  Most especially if 
it’s a well-thought-out and totally 
unexpected prize. Unwrapping 
a present is exciting and brings 
back childhood memories of 
when you believed in Santa and/
or whomever was the bearer of 
amazing and cool bequests! 

Wouldn’t you agree that you 
are an 8-year-old child for one 
brief shining moment as you 
anticipate what’s behind that gift 
wrap or what’s in that gift bag 
filled with multi-colored tissue 
paper?  You’ve receive a beautiful-
ly-wrapped or gift-bagged benefi-
cence. You hold it in your hand 

wondering what it could possibly 
be….a magnificent surprise, an 
unexpected treasure, something 
sure to stun you, right?  

Well, what if it happened to 
be dish towels and an inexpen-
sive candle with a globe topper?  
Please! These are items from a 
family member who I always 
thought loved me along with the 
all-expenses-paid two-week Cape 
Cod vacations I had taken her on 
in her younger years.  All above 
items donated to my local senior 
center, thank you very much. I 
finally smartened up this year and 
bought her an inexpensive gift of 
a cocoa mug with a Ghirardelli 
hot chocolate packet.  I used to 
receive thank you cards for all 
the very expensive gifts I always 
gave but for the past few years, 
I’ve been ghosted, not even a text 
message of thanks. Yes, I’ve finally 
taken Dear Abby’s advice and that 
is to stop wasting my brain power 
and money purchasing presents 
for those who just don’t care or 
appreciate your thoughtfulness. 
I’m done, it’s over.

But!  On the other hand, other 
family members and friends were 
wonderfully generous and sur-
prising……my dear aunt and her 
nephew and his wife surprised me 
with unexpected monetary be-
quests, a good friend’s wonderful-
ness included a pair of beautiful 
Cape Cod earrings and a Willow 
Tree figurine, another friend gave 
me beautiful handmade Christ-
mas tree ornaments, my sister-
in-law and brother presented me 
with dining certificates (always 
a great gift), my nephew and his 
lady gave me various special gifts, 
and my co-workers blessed me 
with unique and thoughtful pres-
ents along with a now-cherished 
memento about Wordsmiths, 
whom I certainly liken myself to 
as I write articles for two publi-
cations. I really appreciated the 
Wordsmiths gift, it was perfect!

I know that many people 
reading this might think that I’m 
being ungrateful but I will never 
feel that way especially when 

much thought is put into the gifts 
I enjoy giving and year-after-year 
you hope that your kindness and 
generosity will be reciprocated 
but it never is.  I guess it’s time to 
realize that your big-heartedness 
is going to waste and your feel-

ings towards that person will 
never be returned.

I have finally given up. Give 
unto others as you would want 
to be. Just make sure “the others” 
feel the same way about you.“But 
it’s all right now, I learned my les-

son well, you can’t please every-
one so you got to please yourself.”  
(Thank you, Rick Nelson and The 
Stone Canyon Band for your song 
lyrics.)  And, that my friends, is 
it.    
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NEW BOILER INSTALLS 
• Crown Boilers
• Williamson Furnaces
• Oil Tank Installs

FOR ALL YOUR FUEL NEEDS

A Full Service Oil Company
24-Hour Emergency Service

ALL NEW 
INSTALLS COME WITH 

A 3 YEAR PARTS 
AND LABOR WARRANTY, 

AS WELL AS THE 
MANUFACTURERS 

WARRANTY.

WWW.LMTOIL.COM • WE DO ONLINE ORDERING

We do NOT 
Sell Biofuel!
Which will help prevent
 system breakdowns.

Central air conditioning 
and ductless mini splits

HELP WANTED - 
Class B CDL driver with air brake, tanker and hazmat 

endorsements. Must have DOT Medical Card. 

Print & Deliver
We Print and Deliver 

your inserts. 

Victoria’s
Pizza, Kabob & Fried Chicken

Dine in, take-out,  

Delivery and Catering

655 Washington Street

Norwood, MA 02062

(781) 352-4999 
(781) 352-3583 fax

Monday - Sunday: 11am-10pm

We Deliver $10 Minimum 

$1 Delivery Charge 

Order Online

www.victoriascafeandpizza.com

FREE Medium Pizza 

With Purchase of Two at Regular Price

Coupon can not be combined with other offers. Mention coupon when ordering.

Victoria’s
Pizza, Kabob & Fried Chicken

655 Washington Street

Norwood, MA 02062 

(781) 352-4999

FREE 6 Wings 

With Purchase of $25

Coupon can not be combined with other offers. Mention coupon when ordering.

Victoria’s
Pizza, Kabob & Fried Chicken

655 Washington Street

Norwood, MA 02062 

(781) 352-4999

FREE French Fries 

With Purchase of Two Sandwiches

Coupon can not be combined with other offers. Mention coupon when ordering.

Victoria’s
Pizza, Kabob & Fried Chicken

655 Washington Street

Norwood, MA 02062 

(781) 352-4999

Why Dean?

• Ranked 6th in Best Undergraduate Teaching in the 2021 Best Regional Colleges, North category 

by U.S. News & World Report 

• Full time, part time, online and in-person options available

• Cutting edge career preparation with Dean Career Advantage

• Unmatched learning support 

• Guaranteed funding from Dean College for all four years of full-time enrollment

• NCAA Division III athletic teams, student-run clubs, organizations and leadership opportunities

Transfer Students

Large scholarships are available for transfer students, as well as a generous transfer credit policy, 

making it easy to earn your college degree without adding time and expense. For more information 

visit dean.edu/transfer.

Discover Dean

We offer a broad range of opportunities to learn more about Dean and the college search  

process, including information sessions, as well as in-person and virtual tours. To check out  

all of these options and to register, go to dean.edu/visit.

Apply Now

It’s not too late to apply for the Spring 2021 Semester. Classes begin January 25, 2021.

dean.edu/apply

THERE’S STILL TIME TO APPLY FOR THE 

SPRING 2021 SEMESTER!

DEAN COLLEGE • 877-TRY-DEAN • DEAN.EDU •  ADMISSIONS@DEAN.EDU •

For more information, or to schedule your insert, 
please contact Laura Gleim at 508-943-8784
or by email at lgleim@theyankeexpress.com

Perfect for 
Big Events, 

Coupons, 
Menus 

and 
More!

508-865-4193 • WWW.ALSRUBBISH.COM 

Al’s RUBBISH & CONTAINER 

FREE DROP 
OFF AND

 PICK UP!

556 Central Turnpike, Sutton, MA 01590
Phone: (508) 865-4193

Website: www.alsrubbish.com
E-Mail: alsrubbish@gmail.com

Al’s Rubbish ProvidesAl’s Rubbish Provides
• Dumpster Rental Services 7 Days• Dumpster Rental Services 7 Days
• All Rentals Include • All Rentals Include 
    Drop Off and Pick Up    Drop Off and Pick Up
• No Hidden Fees• No Hidden Fees
• Estate Clean Outs• Estate Clean Outs
• Furniture/Appliance• Furniture/Appliance
• We Recycle• We Recycle  Serving the Blackstone ValleyServing the Blackstone Valley

and the Surrounding Towns in Worcester Countyand the Surrounding Towns in Worcester County
Support Support 

Local Small Local Small 
BusinessBusiness

DUMPSTER DUMPSTER 
RENTAL SPECIAL!RENTAL SPECIAL!

SUTTON, MILLBURY, AUBURN, OXFORD, 
WEBSTER, WHITINSVILLE, NORTHBRIDGE 

and GRAFTON

10 yard    $350      10 yard    $350      
15 yard    $450    15 yard    $450    
20 yard    $60020 yard    $600

JUNK CAR REMOVAL


